HISTORY OF THE MANNERING PARK COMMUNITY HALL

It was a beautiful warm sunny autumn day in March 2000. I was standing at one end of the Mannering Park Community Hall looking up at the ceiling thinking that it could do with a good painting, it had been twenty three years since it was last done. Painted voluntary by a local painter Brian Lett.

     My mind slipped back to those wonderful days of all the men who gave up every weekend for so long to build this beautiful hall and to all the people, both men and women who worked so hard before them to raise the money to achieve such a fine building. I felt so proud to be a part of this wonderful achievement.

      I had come that morning to the Mannering Park Social Club, a club which had been formed twenty five years before when Edna West a local lady invited four or five ladies around to her home for a cup of tea. From there they formed the Social Club and have been meeting once a week ever since. The first meetings were held in the old Community Hall located in Cheryl Street and were attended by women only. These days approximately thirty five to forty men and women come together with a packed lunch and enjoy a game of indoor bowls and a good old chin wag and quite often arrange and go on a variety of coach trips.

       Today we were to have a sausage sizzle and as I was looking up at the ceiling, I heard a voice behind me say “A penny for your thoughts lovey” I quickly swung around I knew that voice because I had heard it so many times before, “Edna, Edna West what are you doing here.”

         Twenty three years ago Edna was the Secretary of the Community Hall Building fund and the Progress Association, the then Social Club and the local Church. What a wonderful old lady who worked so hard for Mannering Park. She is now living in a retirement village at Morisset.

       “I’ve come over for the sausage sizzle”

        I put my arms around her and gently kissed her on the cheek “I haven’t seen you for years”.

        “No its been along time’

        We exchanged pleasantries for quite awhile and then she asked “ anyway lovey what were you looking at the ceiling for?”

          “As a matter of fact I was just reminiscing”. 

          “ Yes they were great days weren’t they?” she said but it saddens me to think that all those men and all those women who worked so hard to build this hall will be forgotten, I bet most people in Mannering Park wouldn’t even know how the hall even got here, its an awful shame you know. All those people who worked so hard for this hall will be forgotten but Tim Farrall the Shire President and Harry Jenson MLA will be remembered because they opened it and they didn’t do any work on it, You know love you should write it down because you were the President and Treasurer of both the Fund Raising and Building Committee of the hall”

        I thought long and hard. ”You know” she said you use to write a report for the Park Power every month isn’t it a pity we haven’t all the copies of those newsletters”.

        “Well Edna I don’t know whether it is coincidental or fate but a fortnight ago I was talking to Helen Attenborough ( an old identity in the town) who told me that she had every copy of the Park Power Newsletter printed. She said she didn’t know what to do with them, so I suggested to her to give them to the Community Hall 355 Committee. She said she was hesitant of the idea because they may get into the wrong hands and get lost”.

        ‘That’s a God blessing, why don’t you get a loan of them and write it all down”

          A week or so later I was approached by John Mc Manus a member of our Social Club and who was recently appointed to President of the 355 Committee of the Hall who said “Trevor you have been connected with the hall, tell me, it has been told to me that because of Mine subsidence that the floor of the hall had to be repoured is that correct”

       “ No way ” I said.

          I was now convinced that I should write it all down for future generations.

        “  Would you like the whole history of the Mannering Park Community Hall”

         “Well yes I would”

         “Give me a month or two and I’ll have it for you”

            THE RESEARCH

           I approached Helen Attenborough and told her the story and asked her for a loan of the copies of the Park Power.

           I was surprised at the number of copies she had and the condition that they were in and I asked how was it that she still had them “Well she said I’m just an old hoarder”

           “I’m pleased you are” I said and went on my way.

           The Park Power was a very popular newsletter printed monthly and circulated in the Park for about eight to ten years .The first edition was circulated in October 1976. The Editor was Val Harder and Co-Editor Maureen Hoyes whom both worked tirelessly to produce the newsletter on time. They were assisted on occasions by the local Scouts to help collate and deliver the Newsletter to everyone’s home.

           The next two days I spent researching those papers, boy I was amazed at the information they held on the hall.  I carefully noted each page that held information on the hall.  My next trip was to the Post Office where I knew they had a photo copying machine. The young Lass looked at me and gulped.  I quickly informed her that I only wanted forty pages done, not the full copies. These still took over a half hour to do and I’m sure she was pleased to see me walk out the door.

        I rang Bill Wynn a retired fisherman who has been in the Park since 1936, He was able to give me some very good information on the original halls. I now had the information that I required

THE ORIGINAL HALLS

         There have been two halls built in Mannering Park prior to the new hall. The first hall was built on Crown land by the local Community in 1948. It was forty feet by forty feet and was situated on the Southern side of Rutleys road approximately fifty meters north of the junction of Vales Road and Rutleys Road. The hall was used for meetings, functions and Church services.

          In 1959 the Electricity Commission commenced building Vales Point power Station and notified the people of Mannering Park that they would be resuming the Crown land where the hall was located and would supply the transport to relocate their hall.

          The people of Mannering Park rallied to the call and decided to build their own hall and buy an ex-army hut up at Greta. A block of land, located at the bottom of Cheryl Street on the right hand side next to the now Cricket oval, was generously donated to the people of Mannering Park by Mr. Bill Spencer who was sub-dividing some land at the time, The Wynn brothers, Bill and Clarry lent one of their trucks to transport the hall from Greta to Mannering Park.

         The men involved in this project were

                                                               Ben Thomison

                                                               Bill Wynn

                                                               Clarrie Wynn

                                                               Ted Roberts

                                                                Keith Ward

                                                                Keith Warton

          The new hall was installed in an east west direction on its new site at Cheryl Street. It was then decided to use the old hall on Vales Road as a kitchen. It was disassembled by the men and transported by the Electricity Commission and assembled by the men of Mannering Park in the middle of their new hall and at right angles in a north south direction.

           The hall was used for meetings and functions for the next sixteen years until the new hall was built.

            During the early days of Mannering Park the school children travelled to Kanwal for their Primary education and to Wyong for their secondary education. As there was an influx of families to the Park due to the building of Vales Point Power Station, the hall was used as a Primary school until a new Public School was built in 1964.

                                                 A  NEW   HALL

          In Brisbane in 1972 a man threw a petrol bomb into a dance hall and because the people could not escape, many people died. A similar occurrence occurred in Sydney several months later killing many people again, causing the Government of the day to pass very stringent laws on public halls.

          At a Progress Association meeting held in July 1973 it was decided as the result of a Government inspection of the Hall, to contact all clubs and associations, who used the hall, to attend an urgent Public Meeting, with the view of discussing the cost and repairs necessary to repair the defects noted by the Government Inspector.

         As a result, approximately forty people attended this very important Public Meeting, which was held on the 12th of September 1973. The meeting was chaired by Norm Sheriff and the secretary, was Edna West. The President stated that the hall had been inspected by a Government Official, who outlined all the defects with the hall. The main defects were.(1) The outside toilet which was the pan system should be replaced with a septic system.(2) All the exit doors were to be fitted with panic bars, which is a bar fitted across the centre of the inside of the door ,that when pushed would open the door.(3) Exit signs were to be fitted above all outside doors.(4) A fire hose was to be installed inside the hall, using a two inch pipe which was to be run directly from the main water supply.

         If the work was not completed within a three month period the hall could be closed down.

      After a lengthy discussion it was decided to build a new hall. A Fund Raising Committee was formed with Trevor Wrightson as Presidant-Treasuerer and Val Carrol as Secretary. Bill Christian a retired Accountant as Auditor.

                                                 FUND    RAISING

       It was decided to run a Two Hundred club which would run for twenty weeks with weekly prizes of twenty dollars and a NEW CAR at the twentieth week. Tickets would cost twenty dollars or one dollar per week.

        It was also decided to run a mile of coins in the Main Street outside the shops on the following Saturday morning.  It was commenced by laying down coins along side each other in a straight line. It created a lot of interest and fun and people were getting into the fever of a new hall. People seem to come from all directions to place their coins on the line and to watch the mile of coins grow. A total of one hundred and fifty dollars and fifty three cents was raised

        Tickets in the Two Hundred Club for a new car proved extremely popular and all tickets sold within two weeks. There were a total of twelve collectors.

                          Edna West                                             Eileen Knott

                          Helen Wrightson                                     Kath Roy

                          Paula Waldon                                         Susan Wrightson

                          Val Carrol                                              Ailsa Graham

                          Bill Christian                                           Trevor Wrightson

                          Maria Miranda                                        Bev Robertson

      Because of their popularity there were six, two hundred clubs run. The first three ran for twenty weeks at twenty dollars per ticket and the following three clubs were, one hundred clubs at ten dollars or one dollar per week for ten weeks. The first prize winners were.

       No1 a Holden Torana won by Pauline Campbell who owned the Papershop at the time.

       No2   another Torana car was won by Roy Concord, of Sydney

       No3   A Ford Escort won by Jean Leard Cheryl Street 

       No4.  A Phillips, coloured Television Set won by Will Brekvoort Catherine Street

       No5.   One thousand dollars cash Margaret Walker Macquarie Road.

       No6.   One thousand dollars cash Eileen Knott Kenilworth Street.

       Tribute must be paid to Ailsa Graham who collected possibly fifty percent of money collected for the Two Hundred clubs that were run. Because Ailsa and her husband Cliff owned the Post Office, Ailsa suggested that as most people went to the Post office, she would be able to be the main collector. She did this for six Two Hundred Clubs, collecting money and taking names for the next Two Hundred Club to be run, a feat worth mentioning.

       The Fund Raising Committee met monthly and the President attended the Progress Association meetings to give progress update reports. Excitement was mounting.

       As Christmas was nearing it was suggested that a monster Christmas Stocking raffle be run, letters were sent to many of the large stores in the area, asking for donations. The huge stocking was displayed in the Post Office and raised two hundred and fifty dollars.

       The winning ticket was a white ticket C19. The huge stocking was presented to the winner and the winners ticket given to me. Approximately a week later, I answered a knock on my door and was confronted by a man of darkish complexion, about thirty years of age, who said “I have come to pick up the Christmas Stocking which I have won” and thrust a ticket C19 into my hand. I instantly recognised him as the local bread delivery man.

        I was taken in aghast. I viewed the ticket closely and recognised it as a faded pink ticket, which he had kept on the windscreen of his van. I told him that his ticket was a faded pink and that fortunately I was able to show him, the winning ticket. The last I saw of him was scampering down my steps mumbling in his native Lebanese language.

       To keep the fever running high it was decided to run a Chocolate wheel every Saturday morning with ten frozen chooks as the prize. The men in the Carpenters and Painters workshop, at Vales Point Power Station obliged in providing us with a beautifully made chocolate wheel. Two very good supporters of the chocolate wheel were Mona Sharrock and her husband Gordon. We don’t know what they did with all the chooks they won, but we did notice at the time, her son inlaw was putting on a lot of weight. A total of three hundred and sixty one dollars was raised from these chook raffles.

       Jimmy Bossey an elderly humerous character who lived in the Park at the time, suggested we run an auction and that he had done quite a bit of auctioneering and would act as auctioneer. Fliers were delivered around the homes asking for donations, stating that trailers would run around the town picking up your unwanted wares. The goods were collected by voluntary collectors and taken to the hall. Jim turned up dressed in a dinner suit and bow tie, the majority of people got more entertainment from Jimmy than the actual auction. The event proved so popular, that it was decided to hold a second auction. Both these events raised a further three hundred and forty dollars and eighty three cents

      It was now time to approach the local Shire Council asking for their assistance in our plight to build a new hall in Mannering Park. The delegation was heard by the Shire President John Dawson who was sympathetic to our cause and pledged assistance with a dollar for dollar bases and said he could allocate the ground to build a new hall. Firstly was the area where the skateboard ramp is now situated. The second site was opposite the Tennis Courts and thirdly the site where the Hall is now situated. 

     We came away feeling that like many other projects that had been presented to him that the Hall would fizzle out. I’m sure that had he known our determination and the amount of money we were to raise, he would not have made that commitment.

     Another popular Fund raiser was Housie which raised seven hundred and twenty three dollars. The collectors were Eileen Knott and Trevor Wrightson and the caller was Norman Sheriff whilst the treasurer was Bill Christian.

     A further one hundred and seventy one dollars and twenty cents was raised from a door knock appeal.

      Words could not describe the response by the people of a small community to raise such a huge amount of money for something that everyone believed in 

       A special meeting was called by the Progress Association and after a lengthy discussion it was decided to sell their land and Hall and donate the money toward the new Hall. The land and hall was purchased by two locals for the purchase price of seven thousand five hundred dollars 

       Letters were written to the National coal Board outlining our plight , mentioning the fact that many residents were employed in the local Coal mines. The Coal board responded with a donation of one thousand dollars.

       In 1973 the Government of the day, had formed a new department, which was known as the Australian Assistance Plan, it was to guide and assist community minded projects. One hundred thousand dollars had been allocated to the Central Coast Communities. Many applications were received. Reg Sylvestor the government representative to the Central Coast attended our next meeting. He was very impressed with the amount of money we had raised and the work, which had been done by the people of Mannering Park and said he would recommend that an application made by us should be highly considered.

      Several days later I received a phone call from Reg Sylvestor asking if we could send a delegation of two people to an interviewing panel, to be  held at the Central Coast Leagues Club in Gosford. A hurried meeting was called and it was decided that the Secretary and the President should attend the meeting.

       Val Carrol and myself waited nervously outside the interviewing room along with many other club representatives from around the Central Coast. At last we were called and faced the interviewing panel of six people. We presented our case and were asked many questions. We were told that we would be notified in the near future of the results. We walked out of the meeting feeling very satisfied with our performance.

        Several days later I received a phone call from Val to say that she had received a letter to say, that our application had been successful and that we would receive a cheque to the value of ten thousand dollars.

        I rang Reg Sylvestor informing him of our success and thanked him very much for his guidance and assistance and told him that next time I saw him that I would buy him a beer having participated in quite a few with him on previous occasions over our short acquaintance.

        Bill Christian had retired to Mannering Park. He was an extremely efficient Accountant who had worked in Melbourne most of his life and was born in Queenstown Tasmania, I called him the man from mars. Any person who has visited Queenstown in Tasmania would know what I meant. Bill without fail would walk in on me, once a month, at any time, to audit the books. As there were many, receipts written it was an event that would last anything up to three hours.

          I can recall on one occasion, when he arrived, at approximately seven thirty pm, and after transferring the transactions from my books to his books, it was time for the balance. It was ten cents out. We went over every transaction many times, but to no avail. Time went by and soon it was past midnight.  I remarked to Bill to let it go and that I would put the ten cents in, to make it balance, so as I could get to bed.  I was quickly told

that, that was never done in Book Keeping.

     About one clock in the morning there was a very jubilant, “I FOUND IT” came from him. The discrepancy was in the wording of a receipt to the actual figures written on it. To Bill that was a big deal To me well I just wanted to get to bed, I had to go to work next day. I bid, a jubilant Bill Goodnight and went off to bed feeling very tired.

       The following is a list of donations made to the Hall.

                          Bill  Wynn                                         One Hundred dollars

                          Mannering Park  Social Club             One Hundred dollars

                          Mannering Park Sailing Club              Fifty dollars

                          Bellfield R.S.L. Club                          Fifty dollars. 

                          Doug Bourne                                     Twenty five dollars (chick din raffle)

                          Mannering Park Fish Co-Op              Twenty five dollars.

                          An anonymous donator                       Fifty dollars.

                          Eileen Knott                                       Fifty  dollars 

     The Mannering Park Scouts who had been busily raising money to build a Scout Hall approached Wyong Shire Council for land to build a Scout Hall. They were advised by Council to use the Progress Hall. An approach, by them was made at the next Progress Meeting and after a lot of discussion, it was agreed that they would donate two thousand dollars to the Hall building fund and a Scout hall, forty feet by forty feet, would be built on the Eastern side of the new hall for them. 

     At the next Progress Meeting, it was stated that, it had been two years since the inaugural meeting and that they had raised a total of thirty one thousand dollars. consisting of the following amounts.

                             200 Clubs                           7042..00

                             Donations and raffles           1111..44

                             Mile of Coins                        150..53

                             Chocolate Wheel                  361..00

                              Housie                                 723..00

                              2 Auction Sales                  340..83

                              Door Knock Appeal            171..20

                              Boy Scouts donation          2000..00

                              Aust Ord Old Bastards        600..00

                              Aust Assist Plan                 10000.00

                              National Coal Board            1000.00

                              Sale of Hall                          7500.00

                                                                          ----------

                              TOTAL                             31,000.00

       What a wonderful effort from such a small community to open their hearts and work so hard for a new Hall which they so strongly believed in.

        It was now time to approach the Wyong Shire Council for their assistance and advice and more importantly to keep their side of the bargain, dollar for dollar.

        The following delegation was elected to approach the Wyong Shire Council to discuss the building of the new hall.

                            Trevor Wrightson     Edna West     Keith Kelty    Eileen Knott

                            Val Carrol         Bill Christian.

       The delegation met Mr. Dawson and said that they had come to discuss the building of a new hall in Mannering Park. They reminded him that they had approached him approximately two years previously and that he had then said that the Council would meet them on a dollar for dollar bases. He nodded his head slowly and said “Yes I can, vaguely remember that.” and then asked “How much have you raised?”

         I can remember to this day the look on his face when we told him, thirty one thousand dollars. I thought for a brief moment he was going to fall out of his chair. He hesitated for a short time, gulped and then said how delighted he was for us and remarked, at the magnificent effort, to raise such a huge amount of money, in such a small community. He then said that he would have to uphold his end of the bargain, and again hesitated and shook his head in bewilderment.

         We told him, that the Progress Association had sold the hall in Cheryl Street, and asked if we could build the new hall on Council land in Dunvegan Street. He replied that he could see no problems.

          He then asked how we intended to build the hall. We replied that at this stage we would be calling for tenders by contractors. He then told us that he would get the Architect Mr Peter Andrews to meet with us and discuss a plan for our new Hall and that he would draw up the plans for the new hall to our requirements.

           Back in Mannering Park at the next meeting of the Progress Association things were really buzzing and a Building Committee was elected 

                              Bill Christian                             Keith Kelty

                              Alex Robertson                          Allan Roy

                               Ken Kelty                                Trevor Wrightson

                               John Hoyes

           Mr Peter Andrews a young Architect who worked for the Shire Council attended our next meeting. He showed us the location where the new hall would be built. and indicated that an oval would also be built at a later stage. We showed him sketches of the new hall, we had drawn, which he took with him.

         About a fortnight later, we met with Peter on sight to view the plans he had drawn and said that he had six copies for us, so as we could distribute them to various contractors located around the Central Coast. He asked me if I could get some fill to place in the low lying areas. At that stage, where the hall is now located the land was approximately one meter lower than what it is now.

        I was in the Electrical Workshop at Vales Point Power Station when a truck load of fill drove passed. The fill had been removed from the excavations for the installations of two new generators. Approximately a half hour later it passed by again and then again in another half hour. When the next half hour was nearing, I waited and hailed him over to the edge of the road. He told me the fill was being delivered to the Ash Dam, to build the main wall higher. I asked him if he could deliver a couple of loads to the site in Mannering Park where we intended to build a new Hall. He said that he was a sub​​-contractor and that I would have to make enquires with the Boss of Transfield Industries who were doing the excavations.

         I approached the Foreman of Transfield and said that I was also a Foreman at the Power Station. I explained the situation to him and he said, “That will be O.K but you will have to show the driver where to deliver the loads to”. I thanked him and went on my way.

         The Truck driver called and I went with him to the site and told him how much fill we required.

          Approximately three weeks later he came to me and said that he had no more room to tip the fill. I immediately rang Peter Andrews and explained the situation to him and he had a bulldozer on the site immediately. The next day more fill was delivered. This happened on several more occasions.

           On my home from work I would call in and count the number of loads delivered. After receiving five hundred and forty truck loads, I went to the Foreman at Transfield and told him that we had enough fill, to which he replied “ I thought you only wanted a half dozen loads and the fill should have been going to the ash dam. 

            I looked at him and smiled and replied, “Don’t worry mate it went to a better cause than the Ash Dam wall.” I thanked him very much for what he had done and returned to my work.

           At our next site Committee meeting with Peter Andrews, he said he couldn’t believe the amount of fill that we had got and would send out a Bulldozer to level the area.

          Meanwhile the plans that Peter had given us had were displayed at the local Post Office for the public to view.

         All quotes given to the contractors had been returned. We were all very disappointed, as the cheapest, was one hundred and ten thousand dollars. Fifty thousand dollars above our budget plan.

            A site Committee meeting was held and it was decided, that as we had come this far that we would take the huge step and build the hall ourselves. 

          The idea was discussed at the next Progress meeting with a lot of enthusiasm and a delegation was appointed to approach Mr. Dawson with Peter Andrews in attendance.

           We met with Mr. Dawson and Mr Andrews and pointed out the fact that as the cheapest quote for the building of the hall was one hundred and ten thousand dollars and that we had limited funds of only sixty thousand dollars, we had decided that, as many of our members were tradesmen that we would build the hall ourselves. Mr.Dawson was very sceptical at first but was soon put to ease by Mr. Andrews who was able to convince him that he had met with us on several occasions and that we were very determined in our ways and that we were also, in his opinion quite capable of building the hall with his guidance.

        Mr. Dawson stressed, it was a condition of the Council, that in a joint project such as this, that all money raised, should be given to the Shire Council, and all accounts forwarded to them for payment.

         Leo Bontempi an Italian who lived in the Park, approached the Building Committee and said he was a concreter and could help out with the foundations. He said that he could commence on the following Saturday at eight A.M. He then said to me I’ll be down to pick you up at Five o’clock.” What! five o’clock Leo. What for.”

         “Well I always start at five and we have to pick up all the timber from my storage area at Budgewoi.

    THE WORK BEGINS

       It was the sixth of November 1976 at eight o’clock in the morning when We arrived at the site in Leo’s truck, loaded with timber, that we had picked up, at Budgewoi. We were greeted by all the other men and spent our first real weekend placing down all the formwork. After surveying the levels it was decided to buy three tuck loads of road base to fill in the low lying areas inside the formwork. To think that we had obtained all those truck loads free, we now had to buy three more truck loads. All the willing men bent their backs to spread the road base as it arrived.

      During the week Shamrock Plumbing from Wyong installed the drainage. On our way home from work each day we would inspect his work. On the last afternoon he approached us apologetically and said, that he had read the plans wrong and he read the plans in mirror reverse and that where the larger area should have been in the ladies toilet for a larger powder room the larger area was in the mens toilet.

      
We quickly slipped the measuring tape over the area and came to the conclusion that there was no major problem and decided to let things stand. This turned out to be the only mistake to be made, on the building of the hall.

      During the week we ordered the required reinforcing matting for our next weekends work. The following weekend was spent laying two layers of steel reinforcing mats, tying them together and standing them on plastic stools to keep them apart and off the ground.

       It became a ritual during the building of the hall, for the building committee to meet, at the site, two or three times per week to discuss matters of concern and order the materials that they required and to proudly admire the work which they had accomplished he previous weekend.

        Leo suggested to me that we required a professional screener, to screen the concrete as it was laid and recommended we hire a Screener from Transfield .I drove him to the Transfield camp at Wyong at about four o’clock, in the afternoon. We walked into the mess hall where there was about one hundred Italians drinking beer and wine and talking in their own language. It’s the first time that I had ever felt like a foreigner. He went over to a couple of Italians and after a brief conversation they pointed out two or  three men who may be interested. Leo beckoned me and I followed. The first two men we approached, both shook their head to signify a no but the third man carried on a conversation and after a short period, Leo turned to me and said that he wanted a hundred dollars for the day. I said, “That’s pretty high” To which Leo replied, “It would be well worth it” I nodded a yes and said, “OK. We then continued over to Toukley and hired two whirley Birds or Helicopters to finish the surface.

      The next couple of afternoons were occupied by hammering about fifty wooden levelling pegs in the ground. The pegs were inserted so as the top of the peg indicated the level of the floor. We were ready to go.

      The day of the big pour had arrived Saturday the eleventh of December 1976.  The day began with the first load arriving at 6-30 a.m. and no less than twenty seven men with their shovels turned up to lend a hand   Twenty truck loads were taken to complete the massive pour, one truck load arriving every fifteen minutes.

       One hundred and twenty yards of concrete at a cost of three thousand and twenty six dollars was poured that day.

      A concrete pump was hired and situated where the car park is now,

pumped concrete through six inch ( 2400 mm) pipes to all corners of the building.  

       The Progress arranged for women to supply food and cups of tea to the hard working men. Donations were received from the social club, Sailing Club, Physical Club and Scouts for soft drinks and a few beers.

       The men brought along their shovels. The major task for the men was to move the six inch hose in a fan motion across the floor base. Two three foot hooks were attached to the six inch hose where the concrete was coming out and it was the task of the two men who held these hooks to keep moving the hose, so as not to let the concrete build up in a big heap which meant a lot of shovelling for other men.  As you can imagine the concrete in the pipe was extremely heavy and these men had to be changed quite frequently.

       During the moving of the six inch piping which carried the concrete, one or two levelling pegs were knocked over which made the Screener shrug his shoulders as much to say sorry fellers but I’ll have to take a guess. At the time it was incidental but to the many carpet bowlers, who play bowls in the Social and Pensioners Clubs it plays havoc, but I think they make allowances for it and still enjoy their game.

       The other large job was for the men who followed the pipe, and pushed the concrete with their shovels to the levelling pegs and to, or away, from the Screener whom we had hired.

        The concrete was laid by one o’clock and when it was ready the Helicopters were placed on the surface to finish the surface

         It was about five in the evening when the job was complete “ A massive job well done.” We thanked every one involved very much and  watched a lot of weary men walk home that night. “A massive job well done”. 

        The plans showed the hall to be built with concrete bricks. The building committee preferred the “ Mareno” brick chosen from the range of the Clarke Brick Company, supplied by the Kelder Brick Company in Gosford. 

        L Brands from North Entrance, was selected to do the bricklaying. He said that he required someone to be with them fulltime, for guidance, of the location of the windows and doors etc. and said the job would take approximately a fortnight .

         After discussing it with the Building Committee, I decided that I would take a fortnight’s annual leave which was due to me and stay with the brickies until the completion of the job.

          Excitement was rising as an estimated thirty three thousand bricks were laid at cost of ten thousand three hundred and ninety three dollars.

       Work then began in earnest, and for a period of approximately fourteen months eight to ten men, donated every weekend and quite often during the week after their work, to building the hall.

The eight dedicated men who worked on the hall each weekend for fourteen months were

                                      Keith Kelty                      Ken Kelty

                                      Allen Roy                         Alex Robertson.

                                      Bill Britton                        Trevor Scotyoung

                                      Trevor Wrightson             John Hoyes

            Other men involved were Brian Lett.  Trevor Wolf,  Will Brekvoort,   Leo Bontempi, Richard Hoyes, Robert Mackay, Cleve Myers, George Nichols, Ron Lawson.

         During a lengthy meeting, on site, with the Building Committee, Peter Andrews, explained how the roof should be constructed using two roof  trusses which he had designed and ordered  from Leonardes engineers in Swansea. The hardwood timber, which we had ordered was supplied by Fennings Timber Supplies Stroud.

          I spoke to the Superintendent of Vales Point Power Station who agreed to loan us the mobile crane. The crane driver Cleve Myers and rigger George Nichols who both lived in the Park, agreed to donate their time and installed the trusses. After they were installed, the heavy timbers were hauled up by ropes and placed in position ready to hold the clip lock roof and ceiling.

         Disappointment greeted the men when they arrived the following weekend. Rain, which fell during the week, caused the stain from the timber to run down and stain the bricks. A couple of men paid a hurried trip to B.B.C. and bought some acid and solvents and they all  spent the weekend cursing and cleaning the brickwork. The remains of the stains can still be seen on the bricks near the stage.

           Very little time was wasted by Allen Roy and John Hoyes to install the clip lock roof, which took two weekends to complete. Wire netting was installed between the timbers, to lay the insulation on, and then syzlecraft was placed on top to reflect any heat penetration and finally the clip lock roofing was installed. . We all breathed a sigh of relief, and when it was finished, said, “ It can rain as much as it bloody well wants to now”.

         The Building Committee agreed to buy two cans of beer for each person working on the hall at the end of their hard days work. It gave them the chance to discuss their day’s work and to toss in a good yarn or two and have a good laugh. It was certainly a cheap days wage for a hard days work 

         Keith and Ken Kelty were both qualified cement renderers and commenced to render the kitchen, library and other rooms. Trevor Scotyoung who was a qualified cabinet maker commenced the kitchen cupboards. I  Myself started the wiring with the assistance of Allen Roy.  Alex Robertson and John Hoyes commenced fixing out. Whilst we were working we had a visitation from the Council Architect Peter Andrews and Building Engineer. They were amazed by the efforts of the men of Mannering Park and said they had never seen an effort to equal our project.

        Kath Roy, Allens wife on many occasions came up about ten o’clock in the morning and gave the men a much appreciated, cup of tea and hot scones.

        The following is an extract, which appeared in an issue of the Newcastle Herald in April 1977.

                                   SELF- HELP  LABOUR  SAVES  $40,000

          About $ 40,000 in building costs will be saved on the Mannering Park Community centre because of the willingness of the community to co-operate and help themselves.

           Original tenders for the building were above the  $60,000 limit of the budget, so Wyong Shire Council and the local Hall Committee decided to go ahead, using voluntary labour as much as possible.

           The project is a tribute to the township and the way in which the various groups have come together to form a Community Development Group to work for the good of all.

           The chief town planner, Mr. Hoffman said the council had provided $ 25,000.for the hall and the Community had contributed  $ 31,000 . There had also been a Joint Coal Board grant.

            The council had supplied plans for the Hall and Architectural supervision through its architect Mr. Peter Andrews.

            The community had raised money for a new hall, including the sale of land at the existing Progress hall. The council had been asked to help in the provision of finance.

           Central Coast Regional Council for Social Development had gained a grant of $10,000 through the Australian Assistance Plan and had helped form the Community Development Group.

          Mr. Andrews said the new hall would be a multi-purpose hall for all groups and would be used in conjunction with the development of playing fields by the council.

         There would be a large hall area, as well as club rooms and a large kitchen. Change rooms and toilets would be available for sport.

          “A lot of work is being done by voluntary labour and this will save much money “, he said. “ The people are working very hard on the project, and considering that there are about 2000 people in Mannering Park it is a commendable effort.

       Contact was made with the government Inspector who advised that the following, safety measures should be carried out and applies to all halls in N.S.W.

        (1)     A  Fire hose to be situated inside the hall, fed by a two inch water main

         (2)    Solid fire doors to be installed to any storage room or area.

        (3)     Panic bars to be installed on all doors which have direct access to outside.

         (4)    All exit doors with panic bars to have an exit light installed above them. The lights are to be operated by a rechargeable battery, which is to be recharged via a battery charger using the normal supply voltage.

       As many people were anxious to look through the hall, it was decided to hold an “open Viewing day” through the hall on Sunday the eighteenth of September 1977

       It was estimated that about one hundred people turned out for the occasion. The voluntary workers knocked off for the day and became tour guides. the local community were full of praise and admiration for the work which they had done.

       A public meeting was held on the 23rd of June 1977 to form a 527 Committee to take care, control and manage the new hall The meetting was chaired by Councillor Vera Butler. The Committee was   known as the “527 Committee” and was to have a broad representation from different clubs and organisations in the town. After Council Approved the committee, they would then elect their own executives.

       A letter was received from the Wyong Shire Council giving Council approval to the names submitted as 527 Committee members. The first meeting held by this Committee in the new hall was on the 10th of August 1977.

      The elected executives of this committee was 

                                                 Trevor Wrightson          President

                                                  Alex Robertson           Vice President

                                                  Maureen Hoyes)

                                                  Val  Harder      )            Secretary’s

                                                   Ken Kelty                     Treasurer

                                                   Keith Kelty                    Assistant Treasurer.

                                                   John  Tennant

                                                   Stan Butcher.

      Tribute is paid to Ken Kelty who was elected Treasurer, a position he has held for twenty three years.

NEARING   COMPLETION

        By the end of June, the Electrical wiring, and the Cement Rendering to both the wall and floors was completed. The cladding for the facia arrived early in July. Scaffold was loaned by Vales Point Power Station to allow the Facia boards to be installed. After the completion all the men stood back and looked with both pride and admiration.

        C.& R. Sweeney  completed the Ceiling Plastering. The Stage was built, useing  a deep coloured red Jarrah timber on the floor.

        Shiplap Western Red Ceder, was installed to form a feature Pelmet inside the Main Hall. On the western side wall, four foot fluoro lights were fitted into the Pelmet to give a special effect on the brickwork.

        Brian Lett a local painter obliged by donating his services to painting the ceiling of the main hall, whilst other workers painted the rest of the building. In early September, the Parquetry floor was laid by a Gosford firm.

         By the end of September the Hall was nearing completion. An Inspector from the Department of Services said, he had been inspecting Halls for fourteen years and that this hall was the nicest hall he had ever seen.

A cheque to the value of $7,500 exchanged hands between the President of the Progress Association and the President of the Community Hall Building Fund at the monthly meeting of the Progress Association held on the 14th october 1977. The cheque was for the sale of the Progress Hall.and land.

     When the President Mr. T. Wrightson received the cheque from Mrs. Vi Cox President of the Progress Association, he expressed on behalf of the Community Hall, their thanks, stating that the gesture was truly a wonderfull gift , as the Progress Association was giving everything it owned to a venue that they originally started out to do, to improve their old Hall.

      In return he stated that the newly formed 527 Committee, in charge of running the new hall, had passed a motion at one of its meetings, that in fairness- the Progress Association meetings held in the new Community hall would be free of charge.

                                                    THE  FIRST  MEETING.

It was on the 12th of September 1973, when the Progress Association took the huge step and decided to build a new Hall and on the 11th of November 1977, four years and two months later, they were holding their first meeting in the new Community Hall.

          The President of the Community Hall welcomed them and reminded them that it was because of the Progress Association that the new Hall was built.

         An inspection by the Councillors led by the President Tim Farrall decided to visit the Hall, one Sunday in November and meet the men who had worked so hard on such a wonderful project. Many of the Councillors expressed, that they had heard so much about the hall that they decided to view it themselves. They said they were amazed at the work being done.

          Tim Farrall congratulated the people of Mannering Park in building their new hall. He said it was an example, being set to other Communities and because of the great work and effort by the people of Mannering Park, Council had decided to donate a further $5,000 dollars toward the completion of the new Centre.

           The newly appointed 527 Committee decided to hold a “Big Party Night early in December for all the people who had attributed a hand in building the hall. 

          People who had collected money, for the 200 clubs, ran housie, ran raffles or assisted in any work were contacted and invited to the party. The music was supplied by locals.Val Harder played the piano whilst Alex Robertson played the saxophone and Fred Unwin on the drums. Allan Roy sang a few songs. What! a night. The ladies each took a plate. The local Bottle shop owned by Frank and Maria Miranda donated two bottles of bubbly to each table.

           The President expressed his sincere thanks to every one in attendance and said it was through their great effort and hard work that this wonderful hall had been built.

        At the next meeting of the Progress Association it was agreed to apply to the local Council for assistance from the Government as suggested earlier by Mr. Harry Jenson.The appropriate forms were filled in and Mr Jenson was notified.

      In February 1987 I received a phone call from Edna West, that she had been contacted by Harry Jenson. He had heard about the marvellous work done by the people of Mannering Park and would like to visit the Hall, the following Sunday.

       He arrived at approximately 10am and was very impressed with the  amount of work achieved by the Community of Mannering Park. Mr Jenson said that it was a magnificent effort and praised the voluntary work done by the people of Mannering Park. The Committee took the opportunity to explain to him that a further $10,000 dollars was required, pointing out the fact that the money was loaned by the Shire Council consisting of  $6,00 dollars to complete the hall and a further $4,000 dollars for furnishings.

       Mr. Jenson said that he would approach the various Government bodies explaining the plight of the Mannering Park Hall.

       During March 1978 two large tasks were achieved. Firstly, as ready mixed concrete was too dear to buy, it was decided to mix the concrete and lay a foot path around the hall.  Secondly, the Council filled the oval, next to the hall, with top soil, graded and sewn it with seed.

                                                GRAND   OPENING.

      The 18th of November was the day set down for the official opening of the Hall at 1pm. Invitations were sent to officials of the government and the Wyong Shire Council, whilst everyone was invited from Mannering Park, followed by a dance in the evening.

       An estimated two hundred people attended.  The ceremony commenced with an official welcoming by the President.  He thanked everyone for attending, and welcomed members of the Government,  Mr Harry Jenson and Mr. Harry Moore--Mr. Tim Farrall, the Shire President and members of the Wyong Shire Council.

      The President spoke of the money raised in the Park and the great work done by the volantary workers and said the Hall had been built at a cost of $65,400 but further money was required for furnishings.

       Mr Jenson responded and spoke of the magnificent work done by the Community of Mannering Park and went onto say, that in recognition of the wonderful work carried out, he would like to present a cheque to the value of $10,000 dollars for furnishings to this beautiful hall.

        The gesture was received with a long acclamation, which seem to last for several minutes.

        Mr Tim Farrall then went on to officially open the hall and acclaim it, as the “MOST 

    GRACIOUS AND WELL APPOINTED HALL ON THE CENTRAL COAST’.

